MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting of Mold Town Council Cemetery Committee held at the Town Hall, Earl Road, Mold on Wednesday 7th November 2018.
PRESENT:  Councillors: Chris Bithell (Chair), Karen Hodgkinson (Mayor), Geoff Matthias Tim Maunders, Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Sarah Taylor and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and the Cemetery Superintendent.

7.
APOLOGIES
Councillors: None
8.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Tim Maunders and Gareth Williams expressed an interest in agenda item 6.
9.
MINUTES
Resolved:  It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 11th July 2018 be received and approved as a correct record.
10. 
INFORMATION ARISING
There was no information arising.
11.
REPORT OF THE CEMETERY SUPERINTENDENT
The Cemetery Superintendent advised committee that since the last meeting in July there had been 11 burials including 5 new burials, 3 graves being reopened, 1 new cremation and 3 cremations in existing plots.    
Since January there had been a total of 46 burials of which there had only been 3 new cremations which brought the Cemetery Superintendent on to request that members reconsider the current reserves held for a future columbarium.  He advised that in the last five years there had only been 15 cremations.  He added that with the new crematorium now open in Northop and offering a scattering service it is likely the cremation figures will be effected further.  The Cemetery Superintendent suggested that a columbarium would not be financially viable.
Councillor Williams suggested that with the advice of the Cemetery Superintendent installing a columbarium does not make sense.  Councillor Mearns added that such a service would not make money either, which had been one of the aims of a columbaria.  Councillor Mearns added that the town council should look to reserve the section of land for the columbaria but allow the reserved funds to be re-allocated to other cemetery projects.  In addition, Councillor Mearns reminded members that it had previously been discussed about the town council offering a scattering service at the cemetery, and enquiries should be made on the possibility of doing so.

The Chair asked the Cemetery Superintendent and members if they were aware of any reasons why bollards could not be installed on the land near Tyddyn Street to prevent unauthorised vehicles entering the field.  The Cemetery Superintendent and Councillor Mearns advised that the county council currently access the land to empty dog waste bins and to cut the grass on the field.  In addition, the town council used the access when carrying out tree/hedge maintenance work.


Resolved:  It was resolved that;

a) That enquiries with the ICCM would be made on the possibility of scattering ashes;
b) That Councillor Bithell (Chair) will continue to liaise with the County Council on the possibility of installing suitable bollards.
c) That the committee will consider the Cemetery Columbaria reserves during the budget setting agenda item.

12.
CEMETERY FOOTPATH/PALISADE FENCING
Members considered the three previously circulated quotes for replacing the palisade fencing between the cemetery and Gas Lane play area and on Gas Lane.  The Clerk went through each quote in detail advising of the service offered from each contractor.  Members also considered options for carrying out the work in two phases.  The Clerk advised that depending on the views of members’ consideration would need to be given on funding potential fencing during the budget setting agenda item.  The Clerk advised of the current reserves held for the Cemetery which by the end of this financial year will equate to £25,000.
During consideration members agreed that to carry out the work in two stages may add to the costs.  The Clerk and Cemetery Superintendent also advised that it would probably require temporary traffic lights during the work on Gas Lane fencing for safety purposes which the Town Council would have to organize and fund.

Members considered the advice prepared by Harrison Design Consultants on proposals for creating a new road access from Gas Lane up to the centre of the Cemetery together with a quote for acting as consultants for the work.  The Cemetery Superintendent and Councillor Williams suggested that the task could be much simpler than proposed.  The Clerk advised it would be prudent to take the advice of the professionals as planning and highway permissions would be required for the work to be carried out.  The Clerk also advised that the town council would also need to seek additional quotes for consultants before agreeing instructions.
Members agreed that the advice of the professionals was important and asked that the Clerk make enquiries with the relevant Highways and Planning Officers to seek pre-planning advice to ensure the work would be approved.  Members also agreed that further quotes for the consultant’s work should be sought.

Resolved:  It was resolved that:
a) In principle and subject to available funding during the budget setting that DJ Services would be appointed to carry both sections of fencing in one contract.
b) That the Clerk make enquiries with Highways and Planning seeking pre-planning advice on the feasibility of the new access and road.
c) That additional consultants are sought to provide quotes for the work;
d) That funding for the new access and road is considered during the budget setting
13.
BUDGET 2019/20
Members considered the previously circulated report and draft cemetery budget.  The Clerk highlighted a number areas of particular consideration she sought direction from members on.  The Clerk advised of the current reserves held for the Cemetery Columbarium of £22,754 plus £3k from 2018/19.  The Clerk asked that as this had been discussed earlier in the meeting do members wish to re-allocate the funds for other projects in the cemetery.  The Clerk also advised how she had set the estimated income for 2019/20 of £46k, suggesting it was better to be conservative with the estimates.  The Clerk informed members that in 2019 it will be three years since auto-enrolment and the town council will be required to auto-enroll staff who are not currently in the pension scheme once again.  The Clerk sought support for including funds for employer pension contributions.
Members agreed that the current reserves held should be used for replacing the fencing on Gas Lane and between the play area and the cemetery.  The Clerk advised that after this work there would still remain approximately £14k.  Members agreed that a further £10k should be including in the budget so that together with the £14k remaining in reserves there should be sufficient to carry out the work on the new access and road through the cemetery.  Members also agreed with the prudent figure expected on income for 2019/20.  Following discussion members agreed that the full allocation of employer pension payments for 2019/20 should be included within the budget proposals.
Members also considered the current burial fees.  The Chair suggested that in the past the town council had been caught out by not increasing yearly and then having to increase significantly to catch up with local authorities’ fees.  Both the Chair and Councillor Taylor suggested that it would be likely that Flintshire County Council will increase their fees in the coming year.  However, Councillor Taylor suggested that the town council should fixed the current fees and review them in six months once it is clear how the County Council had addressed fees.


Resolved: It was resolved that:

a) The reserves held for the columbaria be released and allocated to fund the palisade fencing and the remaining towards the new access and road into the cemetery;
b) That an extra £10k is included within the budget proposals to complete the new access and road;
c) That the full employer pension liability for 2019/20 be included with the budget proposals;
d) That the Burial Fees remain fixed and are reviewed in six months;
e) That the remaining budget proposals are approved for recommendation to the Budget Committee and Full Council
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